EALING CHILDREN’S TRUST BOARD/OPERATIONAL BOARD

Report for meeting: 9th December 2010

Subject: Future of the children’s trust arrangements and the Children’s Plan

Author: Maggie Wilson, Head of Children’s Commissioning, London Borough of Ealing/NHS Ealing

1. Background/introduction

National position

The previous Government passed legislation requiring Children’s Plans to be produced with the first one required for April 2011.

The production of these plans was made the legal responsibility of Children’s Trust.

The same legislation required Children’s Trust Boards to be set up and stipulated the responsibilities of these Boards, one of which was the requirement to produce a Children’s Plan.

The Coalition Government, at an early stage, said that the legal requirement to have Children’s Trust Boards and to produce Children’s Plans would be removed.

Local position

In anticipation of the requirement to have a children’s trust board, here in Ealing we reviewed the partnership arrangements we had in place and set up new arrangements from July 2009.  The new arrangements comprised a Children’s Trust Board reporting to the Local Strategic Partnership, supported by a Children’s Trust Operational Board assisting the work of the Children’s Trust Board.

The Children’s Trust Board is chaired by the lead member for children’s services and the Operational Board is chaired by the Director of Children’s Services.

In 2010, a considerable amount of time and energy went into identifying key priorities for partnership working in Ealing with the intention that these would be embodied in the new Children and Young People’s Plan that we planned to have in place for April 2011.

The work of defining partnership priorities was supported by the Commissioning Support Programme set up by the former DCSF.

In the interim, and pending the new plan being in place, an annual update of the 2007 to 2010 Children and Young People’s Plan was produced in 2010.

The intention had been to consider the partnership priorities we had come up with again in September 2010, at a meeting of the Children’s Trust Board.  With the change of political control at national level and the changing financial and policy context, this review of our proposed priorities did not happen in September as it was felt to be too soon.

Also of relevance here is the review of the wider LSP arrangements and ensuring that our proposals align with the outcomes of that review.

2. What we need to do now

Introduction

We now need to make local decisions about the future of the children’s plan and the future of the governance arrangements.  We also need to consider our future priorities for partnership working.  Although the national context for joint working over the next few years is still unfolding, there is now more information available due to the recent publication of a number a number of White Papers.

The Children’s Plan and priorities for partnership working

The Children and Young People’s Plan has proved a useful document over the past three years in Ealing.  It brings together into one place a wide range of descriptive information, performance measures and priorities for action.  It has, however, been a time consuming task producing the plan and the very full annual updates.  

In addition, the existing plan contains many action points some of which are single agency rather than partnership actions.  Additionally, there are so many action points within the current plan that it could be criticised for a lack of clear focus on the top priorities for Ealing.

In light of the above, it is recommended that Ealing continues to produce a Children’s Plan; that the next one be produced for April 2011 and covers the three year period 2011 to 2014; and that annual updates are produced (the details of which will be clarified at a later date).   It is proposed that the plan is slimmer and more focussed.

It is further recommended that the new plan is clearly focussed on the key priorities for partnership working and that the priorities are finalised at an away day or an extended meeting of partner organisations in January or February 2011, at which we consider whether the priorities identified in 2010 are still the top priorities for 2011 to 2014 or need to be changed.  At that session, we shall also be more specific about the resources required to deliver on our partnership priorities and the details of what we plan to do.

Governance arrangements

With the removal of the legal requirement to have a Children’s Trust board it would be possible to bring this formal demonstration of partnership working to an end although it is inconceivable that partnership working would not continue in some shape or form in the future.  

In term of the wider context, there is no suggestion that partnership working in relation to safeguarding children will come to an end.

In addition, there will be a new requirement to have a Health and Well-Being Board, as signalled in the Health White Paper “Liberating the NHS”.   There is a debate to be had about where the involvement of health partners and child health issues should be located.  This debate will continue for some time but in the meantime it is recommended that some decisions are made about structures that can if necessary be amended as the role of the Health and Well-Being Board develops locally.

The key options for change are:

1. To retain the Children’s Trust Board and Children’s Trust Board as they are, with adjustments to the membership to take account of how health organisations are evolving and to take account of the changing role of schools.  Recommendation: this is not recommended as the CTB and CTOB are too similar and do not really fulfil separate functions.

2. To bring the CTB and CTOB to an end and not to replace them with any successor bodies.  Recommendation: this is not recommended as there are benefits to be had from effective partnership working and a clear definition of priorities.

3. To amend existing arrangements by having one tier of partnership working, namely the wider Children’s Trust Board (perhaps re-named), with a small executive group to take forward business between meetings. The membership of the Board and the executive would need to be agreed.  This arrangement would have similarities with arrangements in adult services and with the children’s safeguarding arrangements.  Recommendation: this is recommended as the best way forward and, if agreed, more detailed proposals would be brought to the next meeting, including new terms of reference, membership and proposal re frequency of meetings.  It is proposed that this new arrangement takes  effect from February or March 2011, with the detail of the new arrangements to be signed off by a joint meeting of the existing CTB and CTOB in January/Febuary 2011 (this could be the same meeting or awayday at which we agree the partnership priorities).
It is further proposed that a watching brief is kept on the development of the Health and Well-Being Board, ensuring that issues relating to children’s health are located within the most appropriate Board and ensuring effective communication between the Boards.

3.   Summary of recommendations:

It is recommended that this meeting agrees:

(1) To continue with the production of a three year Children’s Plan with a clear focus on partnership priorities

(2) To have an extended meeting or awayday in January or February 2011 (comprising CTB and CTOB) to agree the partnership priorities for the new Children’s Plan and for future partnership activity

(3) To maintain a Children’s Trust Board with a new executive group beneath it, with new terms of reference and membership for both bodies to be agreed at a meeting or an awayday (comprising the CTB and CTOB) in January or February 2011.

(4) To ensure that LSP developments and the development of the Health and Well-Being Board are kept under review and that any changes and developments are mutually compatible and supportive of each other.

Maggie Wilson

Head of Children’s Commissioning
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